
 23 January 2020 
 

SENT TO LSU AGCENTER/LOUISIANA FOREST PRODUCTS DEVELOPMENT CENTER - FOREST SECTOR / FORESTY PRODUCTS INTEREST GROUP 

1 
 

 
 

 
US furniture industry eyes Cambodia as Vietnam’s wages rise 

By: Michael Sasso | Jan 08 2020 at 10:20 AM |  

A shortage of workers in Vietnam—a huge beneficiary of the U.S. trade war with China—is getting severe 
enough that some furniture makers are now scouting Cambodia and Bangladesh for factories, according 
to one industry chief executive. 

Labor rates in Vietnam are rising and workers are getting increasingly scarce, said Clarence Smith, CEO of 
Haverty Furniture Cos., which uses Asian factories to make its company-branded products. 

And even though Asian suppliers continue to source much of the timber they use from the Appalachian 
region of the U.S., the manufacturing of wood furniture “is not coming back to the United States,” Smith 
said in an interview. 

Bringing manufacturing jobs back to the U.S. was one of the Trump administration’s stated goals in 
imposing tariffs on Chinese-made goods. 

The Atlanta-based furniture retailer wrestled with supply chain disruptions last year as the 
manufacturers it buys from fled China and set up operations in Vietnam. Some suppliers stopped making 
Haverty’s top-selling merchandise, forcing it to find new sources in Vietnam on the fly and causing 
shortages of some items at its roughly 120 U.S. showrooms. 

For now, most of the disruptions are behind them even if the first phase of the U.S.-China trade deal will 
keep the 25% tariffs on Chinese-made furniture in place, Smith said. Haverty still imports leather and 
upholstered pieces from China, although it no longer gets any wood furniture from the country. 

The factory relocations aren’t going to end, he said: “They’re already building plants in Cambodia. It’s 
moving just like it’s always moved.” 

Smith compared the shift from China to Vietnam and into other developing Asian countries to U.S. 
furniture industry’s shift to North Carolina from Michigan a century ago. The upholstered furniture 
industry has seen a recent resurgence in North Carolina, but Smith said it’s far cheaper for Asian factories 
to make wood furniture from logs harvested in the Carolinas than for companies to manufacture the 
same products in the U.S. 

 
 



 23 January 2020 
 

SENT TO LSU AGCENTER/LOUISIANA FOREST PRODUCTS DEVELOPMENT CENTER - FOREST SECTOR / FORESTY PRODUCTS INTEREST GROUP 

2 
 

 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Richard P. Vlosky, Ph.D. 
Director, Louisiana Forest Products Development Center 
Crosby Land & Resources Endowed Professor of Forest Sector Business Development 
Room 227, School of Renewable Natural Resources 
Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, LA 70803 
Phone (office): (225) 578-4527; Fax: (225) 578-4251; Mobile Phone: (225) 223-1931 
Web Site: www.LFPDC.lsu.edu  
 

 

http://www.lfpdc.lsu.edu/

	US furniture industry eyes Cambodia as Vietnam’s wages rise

